Independent Task Force Report No. 81

U.S.-Taiwan Relations in a New Era

Responding to a More Assertive China

Susan M. Gordon and Michael G. Mullen, *Chairs* David Sacks, *Project Director*

ENDNOTES

- Ben Blanchard, "U.S. Should Recognize Taiwan, Former Top Diplomat Pompeo Says,"
 Reuters, March 4, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/us-shouldrecognise-taiwan-former-top-diplomat-pompeo-says-2022-03-04; Lawrence Chung,
 "Former US Defense Chief Says One-China Policy Has 'Outlived Its Usefulness,'" South
 China Morning Post, July 19, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/
 article/3185818/former-us-defence-chief-says-one-china-policy-hasoutlived-its.
- 2. Mark F. Cancian, Matthew Cancian, and Eric Heginbotham, *The First Battle of the Next War: Wargaming a Chinese Invasion of Taiwan* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2023), https://www.csis.org/analysis/first-battle-next-warwargaming-chinese-invasion-taiwan.
- 3. Franklin D. Roosevelt, Winston Churchill, and Chiang Kai-shek, "The Cairo Declaration," press communiqué, November 26, 1943, https://digitalarchive. wilsoncenter.org/document/cairo-declaration. In this declaration, Roosevelt, Churchill, and Chiang stated "that Japan, shall be stripped of all the islands in the Pacific which she has seized or occupied since the beginning of the first World War in 1914, and that all the territories Japan has stolen from the Chinese, such as Manchuria, Formosa, and the Pescadores, shall be restored to the Republic of China."
- 4. Harry S. Truman, Winston Churchill, and Chiang Kai-shek, "Proclamation by the Heads of Governments, United States, China, and the United Kingdom," proclamation no. 1382 (July 26, 1945), Foreign Relations of the United States: Diplomatic Papers, Proclamation 1382 of 1945, Conference of Berlin (The Potsdam Conference) 1945, vol. 2, ed. Richardson Dougall (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1960), https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1945Berlinv02/d1382. The Potsdam Declaration specified, "The terms of the Cairo Declaration shall be carried out and Japanese sovereignty shall be limited to the islands of Honshu, Hokkaido, Kyushu, Shikoku and such minor islands as we determine."
- This discussion of U.S.-Taiwan relations draws on Alan D. Romberg, Rein In at the Brink of the Precipice: American Policy Toward Taiwan and U.S.-PRC Relations (Washington, DC: Stimson Center, 2003).

- 6. The best book on this chapter of history is Daniel Kurtz-Phelan, *The China Mission: George Marshall's Unfinished War*, 1945–1947 (New York: W.W. Norton, 2018).
- Qin Gang, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Foreign Minister Qin Gang Meets the Press," (press conference, Beijing, March 7, 2023), https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/wjbz_663308/2461_663310/ 202303/t20230307_11037190.html.
- State Council Taiwan Affairs Office and Information Office, "The One-China Principle and the Taiwan Issue," white paper, February 21, 2000, http://www.taiwandocuments. org/white.htm.
- 9. On January 5, 1950, President Truman issued that the following statement: "The United States Government will not pursue a course which will lead to involvement in the civil conflict in China. Similarly, the United States Government will not provide military aid or advice to Chinese forces on Formosa." Romberg, *Rein In at the Brink*, 2.
- 10. Romberg, Rein In at the Brink, 2.
- U.S. Department of State, "Memorandum of Conversation," Beijing, July 9, 1971, in Foreign Relations of the United States, 1969–1976, vol. 17, China, 1969–1972, ed. Stephen E. Phillips (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2006), https:// history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1969-76v17/d139.
- Harry S. Truman, "Statement Issued by the President," document 119, June 27, 1950, in Foreign Relations of the United States, 1950, vol. 7, ed. John P. Glennon (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1976), 202–203.
- 13. Romberg, Rein In at the Brink, 29-41.
- American Institute in Taiwan, "U.S.-PRC Joint Communiqué (1979)," January 1, 1979, https://www.ait.org.tw/u-s-prc-joint-communique-1979.
- Taiwan Relations Act, H.R. 2479, 96th Cong. (1979), https://www.ait.org.tw/policy-history/taiwan-relations-act.
- American Institute in Taiwan, "U.S.-PRC Joint Communiqué (1982)," August 17, 1982, https://www.ait.org.tw/u-s-prc-joint-communique-1982.
- 17. Romberg, Rein In at the Brink, 132.
- George Shultz, "Declassified Cables: Taiwan Arm Sales and Six Assurances (1982), Assurance for Taiwan Cable," declassified cable, August 17, 1982, https://www.ait.org. tw/declassified-cables-taiwan-arms-sales-six-assurances-1982.
- 19. George Shultz, "Declassified Cables."
- 20. For more on the U.S. One China policy, see Richard C. Bush, A One-China Policy Primer (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 2017), https://www.brookings.edu/research/a-one-china-policy-primer; Alan D. Romberg, "The U.S. 'One China' Policy: Time for a Change?," Charles Neuhauser Memorial Lecture at the John K. Fairbank Center of Harvard University, October 24, 2007, https://www.stimson.org/2007/us-one-china-policy-time-change; and Shirley Kan, "China/Taiwan: Evolution of the 'One China' Policy—Key Statements From Washington, Beijing, and Taipei," Congressional Research Service, October 10, 2014, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/RL30341.pdf.

Endnotes —	10):	3
------------	----	----	---

- 21. Multiple senior officials have made this point over the years. For instance, Secretary of State Warren Christopher asserted, "our 'one China' policy is predicated on the PRC's pursuit of a peaceful resolution of the issues between Taipei and Beijing." Romberg, Rein In at the Brink, 177.
- 22. Kan, "China/Taiwan," 69.
- Office of the Press Secretary (Shanghai, People's Republic of China), "Remarks by the President and the First Lady in Discussion on Shaping China for the 21st Century," Shanghai Library, June 30, 1998, https://clintonwhitehouse6.archives.gov/1998/ 06/1998-06-30-remarks-by-president-and-first-lady-at-shanghai-library.html.
- The Foreign Relations Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2003, H.R. 1646, September 30, 2002, sec. 326, https://www.congress.gov/107/plaws/publ228/PLAW-107publ228. pdf.
- 25. For instance, President Nixon privately reassured Premier Zhou Enlai, "There is one China, and Taiwan is a part of China. There will be no more statements made—if I can control our bureaucracy—to the effect that the status of Taiwan is undetermined." White House, Memorandum of Conversation, The National Security Archive, George Washington University, February, 22 1972, https://nsarchive2.gwu.edu/NSAEBB/NSAEBB106/NZ-1.pdf; see also Romberg, Rein In at the Brink, 19—48; for the full text of the Shanghai Communiqué, see American Institute in Taiwan, "U.S.-PRC Joint Communiqué (1972)," February 28, 1972, https://www.ait.org.tw/u-s-prc-joint-communique-1972; for the full text of the Normalization Communiqué, see American Institute in Taiwan, "U.S.-PRC Joint Communiqué 1979)," January 1, 1979, https://www.ait.org.tw/u-s-prc-joint-communique-1979.
- 26. U.S. Department of State, "Memorandum of Conversation," Beijing, October 21, 1975, in Foreign Relations of the United States, 1969–1976, vol. 18, China, 1973–1976, ed. David P. Nickles (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2007), https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1969-76v18/d124. For instance, Mao Zedong privately stated that China could wait one hundred years to settle the question of Taiwan's status. Deng Xiaoping echoed this statement on June 22, 1984, remarking, "Achieving national unification is the nation's wish, if not unified in 100 years, then unified in 1,000 years." For Deng's remarks in full, see Deng Xiaoping, "One Country, Two Systems," Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping, vol. 3 (1982–1992) (Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 1994).
- Richard C. Bush, At Cross Purposes: U.S.-Taiwan Relations Since 1942 (New York: Routledge, 2015), 85–123.
- 28. Shelley Rigger, The Tiger Leading the Dragon: How Taiwan Propelled China's Economic Rise (Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, 2021).
- 29. Government Portal of the Republic of China (Taiwan), "Cross-Strait Relations: Fact Focus," accessed on April 29, 2023, https://www.taiwan.gov.tw/content_6.php#.
- Bureau of Foreign Trade, "Trade Statistics: Introduction—Exports," Ministry of Economic Affairs, Republic of China (Taiwan), accessed April 22, 2023, https:// cuswebo.trade.gov.tw/FSCE000F/FSCE000F.
- International Monetary Fund, World Economic Outlook Database (for October 2022), accessed April 23, 2023, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WEO/weodatabase/2022/October.

104 — Endnotes — —	
--------------------	--

- 32. State Council, "China Releases White Paper on Taiwan Question, Reunification in New Era," news release, People's Republic of China, August 2022, https://english.www.gov.cn/archive/whitepaper/202208/10/content_WS62f34f46c6d02e533532f0ac.html (hereinafter PRC State Council, "Taiwan Question"). A link to download the full text of the white paper, titled "The Taiwan Question and China's Reunification in the New Era," is at the end of this news release.
- National Chengchi University Election Study Center, "Taiwan Independence vs. Unification With the Mainland (1994/12–2022/06)," January 13, 2023, https://esc.nccu.edu.tw/PageDoc/Detail?fid=7801&id=6963.
- 34. Timothy Rich and Andi Dahmer, "Taiwan Opinion Polling on Unification With China," *China Brief* 20, no. 18 (October 2020), https://jamestown.org/program/taiwan-opinion-polling-on-unification-with-china.
- Shelley Rigger, Lev Nachman, Chit Wai John Mok, and Nathan Kar Ming Chan, "Why
 Is Unification So Unpopular in Taiwan? It's the PRC Political System, Not Just Culture,"
 Brookings Institution, February 7, 2022, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-fromchaos/2022/02/07/why-is-unification-so-unpopular-in-taiwan-its-the-prc-political-systemnot-just-culture.
- Michael R. Pompeo, "Lifting Self-Imposed Restrictions on the U.S.-Taiwan Relationship," press statement, U.S. Department of State, January 9, 2021, https://2017-2021.state.gov/lifting-self-imposed-restrictions-on-the-u-s-taiwan-relationship/index.html.
- 37. Blanchard, "U.S. Should Recognize Taiwan"; Chung, "Former US Defense Chief Says."
- 38. The bill expressed "the sense of Congress that the United States should resume normal diplomatic relations with Taiwan, negotiate a bilateral free trade agreement with Taiwan, and support Taiwan's membership in international organizations." H. Con. Res. 21, 117th Cong. (2021).
- 39. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Wang Yi Meets With U.S. Secretary of State Antony Blinken," news release, October 31, 2021, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/wjbz_663308/activities_663312/202111/t20211101_10435630.html; Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Wang Yi: The U.S. Side's Act in Bad Faith on the Taiwan Question Will Only Further Bankrupt Its National Credibility," news release, August 3, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/202208/t20220803_10732397.html.
- 40. CCCTV, "Spokesperson Slams Taiwan DPP's 'de-Sinicization' History-Distorting Textbook," October 14, 2021, https://english.cctv.com/2021/10/14/ ARTIhnkXtmEUFexaeygVPEfw211014.shtml; Katherine Wei, "Taiwan 'Playing Little Tricks' With New Passport Design, Says China," Straits Times, January 12, 2021, https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/taiwan-introduces-new-passport-design-to-differentiate-it-from-chinas.
- 41. Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Wang Yi Meets With U.S. Secretary of State."
- 42. National Chengchi University Election Study Center, "Taiwanese/Chinese Identity (1992/06-2022/12)," accessed April 22, 2023, https://esc.nccu.edu.tw/PageDoc/Detail?fid=7800&id=6961.

Endnotes —	105
------------	-----

- Louisa Brooke-Holland, "Hong Kong: The Joint Declaration," briefing paper no. 08616, House of Commons Library, United Kingdom, July 5, 2019, https://researchbriefings. files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-8616/CBP-8616.pdf.
- 44. PRC State Council, "Taiwan Question."
- Richard C. Bush, "8 Key Things to Notice From Xi Jinping's New Year Speech on Taiwan," Brookings Institution, January 7, 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/ order-from-chaos/2019/01/07/8-key-things-to-notice-from-xi-jinpings-new-yearspeech-on-taiwan.
- 46. Ben Blanchard, Michael Holden, and Venus Wu, "China Says Sino-British Joint Declaration on Hong Kong No Longer Has Meaning," Reuters, June 30, 2017, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-hongkong-anniversary-china/china-says-sinobritish-joint-declaration-on-hong-kong-no-longer-has-meaning-idUSKBN19L1J1.
- Robbie Gramer, "Chinese Delegation Blows Up at Anti-Conflict Diamond Meeting to Sideline Taiwan," Foreign Policy, May 2, 2017, https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/05/02/ china-delegation-taiwan-australia-conflict-minerals-meeting-one-china-policydiplomatic-dispute-kimberley-process.
- 48. Javier C. Hernández, "Latest Clash Between China and Taiwan: A Fistfight in Fiji," *New York Times*, October 19, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/19/world/asia/china-taiwan-fiji-fight.html.
- 49. Huileng Tan, "China Holiday Season Starts but Taiwan Tourism Suffering Amid One China Spat," CNBC, September 20, 2016, https://www.cnbc.com/2016/09/16/china-holiday-season-starts-but-taiwan-tourism-suffering-amid-one-china-spat.html; Nick Aspinwall, "Taiwan Promotes 'Freedom Pineapples' in Response to Chinese Import Ban," *The Diplomat*, March 6, 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/03/taiwan-promotes-freedom-pineapples-in-response-to-chinese-import-ban; "Chinese Mainland Bars Entry of Meat Products From Taiwan," Xinhua, January 27, 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2021-01/27/c_139700988.htm.
- 50. Huileng Tan, "China Has Banned More Than 2,000 Taiwan Food Imports Amid Pelosi's Visit as Beijing Steps Up Trade Weaponization," Business Insider, August 3, 2022, https://www.businessinsider.com/china-bans-thousands-taiwan-food-imports-pelosivisit-weaponize-trade-2022-8; Grace Zhu, "China Suspends Natural Sand Exports to Taiwan," Wall Street Journal, August 2, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/nancy-pelosi-taiwan-visit-china-us-tensions/card/china-suspends-natural-sand-exports-to-taiwan-Jcrk4q1MS8AcVryiBagi.
- Ben Blanchard, "Choose a Side, China Tells Taiwan Firms as It Punishes Conglomerate," Reuters, November 22, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/choose-side-china-tells-taiwan-firms-it-punishes-conglomerate-2021-11-22.
- 52. Liz Lee and Ben Blanchard, "China to Inspect Ships in Taiwan Strait, Taiwan Says Won't Cooperate," Reuters, April 5, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/china-inspect-ships-taiwan-strait-taiwan-says-wont-cooperate-2023-04-06.
- 53. "General Secretary Xi Jinping Meets With the Joint Visiting Delegation of Taiwan Peaceful Reunification Group," Xinhua, September 26, 2014, http://www.xinhuanet.com//politics/2014-09/26/c_1112641354.htm; "Full Text of Xi Jinping's Report at 19th CPC National Congress," Xinhua, October 18, 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com/

106 — Endnotes —

english/special/2017-11/03/c_136725942.htm; "Xi Says 'China Must Be, Will Be Reunified,' As Key Anniversary Marked," Xinhua, January 2, 2019, http://www. xinhuanet.com/english/2019-01/02/c_137714898.htm. In a meeting with a delegation of groups calling for unification with Taiwan in 2014, Xi Jinping "pointed out that national reunification is a historical necessity for the great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation." In 2019, Xi also stressed that unification was a "must for the great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation."

- 54. PRC State Council, "Taiwan Question."
- 55. Xi Jinping, "Hold High the Great Banner of Socialism With Chinese Characteristics and Strive in Unity to Build a Modern Socialist Country in All Respects," report to the Twentieth National Congress of the Communist Party of China, October 16, 2022, https://drive.google.com/file/d/11cnSr-gMAbMv1XF4FzseClcGL05LhF_k/view.
- State Council Information Office, "Full Text of Xi Jinping's Speech at First Session of 14th NPC," People's Republic of China, March 15, 2023, http://english.scio.gov.cn/m/ topnews/2023-03/15/content_85168965.htm.
- 57. "Full Text: Speech by Xi Jinping at a Ceremony Marking the Centenary of the CPC," Xinhua, July 1, 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/special/2021-07/01/c_1310038244.htm; Ben Blanchard, "China's Xi Says Political Solution for Taiwan Can't Wait Forever," Reuters, October 6, 2013, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-asia-apec-china-taiwan/chinas-xi-says-political-solution-for-taiwan-cant-wait-forever-idUSBRE99503Q20131006.
- MSNBC, "CIA Director Burns 'Wouldn't Underestimate President Xi's Determination' to Control Taiwan," YouTube, July 21, 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch? v=GXHdQo54gio.
- Senate Committee on Armed Services, Hearing to Receive Testimony on Worldwide Threats, 117th Cong., 82 (2022), https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/22-40_05-10-2022.pdf.
- 60. Antony Blinken, "Secretary Antony J. Blinken With Peggy Collins of Bloomberg News," interview by Peggy Collins, Bloomberg News, October 26, 2022, https://www.state.gov/secretary-antony-j-blinken-with-peggy-collins-of-bloomberg-news.
- 61. Senate Committee on Armed Services, Hearing to Receive Testimony on the Posture of United States Indo-Pacific Command and United States Forces Korea, 117th Cong. 33 (2022), https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/22-11_03-10-2022. pdf; Senate Committee on Armed Services, To Consider the Nomination of Admiral John C. Aquilino, USN, for Reappointment to the Grade of Admiral and to Be Commander, United States Indo-Pacific Command, 117th Cong. 43 (2021), https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/21-14_03-23-2021.pdf.
- 62. International Monetary Fund, World Economic Outlook Database (for October 2022).
- Daniel H. Rosen, "China's Economic Reckoning: The Price of Failed Reforms," Foreign Affairs 100, no. 4 (July/August 2021), https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/ china/2021-06-22/chinas-economic-reckoning.
- Kathrin Hille, "TSMC: How a Taiwanese Chipmaker Became a Linchpin of the Global Economy," Financial Times, March 24, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/05206915-fd73-4a3a-92a5-6760ce965bd9.

——————————————————————————————————————	107
--	-----

- Chris Miller, Chip War: The Fight for the World's Most Critical Technology (New York: Scribner, 2022), 328.
- General Administration of Customs of the People's Republic of China, 2022, http:// stats.customs.gov.cn/indexEn.
- Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), "Measuring Distortions in International Markets: The Semiconductor Value Chain," OECD Trade Policy Paper, no. 234, December 12, 2019, 50, https://doi.org/10.1787/8fe4491d-en.
- 68. OECD, "Measuring Distortions in International Markets," 84.
- Shunsuke Tabeta, "'Made in China' Chip Drive Falls Far Short of 70% Self-Sufficiency," Nikkei Asia, October 13, 2021, https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Tech/ Semiconductors/Made-in-China-chip-drive-falls-far-short-of-70-self-sufficiency.
- Edward White and Qianer Liu, "China's Big Fund Corruption Probe Casts Shadow Over Chip Sector," Financial Times, September 28, 2022, https://www.ft.com/ content/8358e81b-f4e7-4bad-bc08-19a77035e1b4.
- 71. Alan Crawford, Jarrell Dillard, Helene Fouquet, and Isabel Reynolds, "The World Is Dangerously Dependent on Taiwan for Semiconductors," Bloomberg, January 25, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2021-01-25/the-world-is-dangerously-dependent-on-taiwan-for-semiconductors; Evelyn Cheng, "China Needs Taiwan's Biggest Chipmaker—More Than the Other Way Around," CNBC, August 19, 2022, https://www.cnbc.com/2022/08/17/china-needs-taiwans-biggest-chipmaker-more-than-the-other-way-around.html.
- 72. Bureau of Industry and Security, "Commerce Implements New Export Controls on Advanced Computing and Semiconductor Manufacturing Items to the People's Republic of China (PRC)," news release, U.S. Department of Commerce, October 7, 2022, https://www.bis.doc.gov/index.php/documents/about-bis/newsroom/pressreleases/3158-2022-10-07-bis-press-release-advanced-computing-and-semiconductormanufacturing-controls-final/file.
- 73. Tsai Ing-wen, "Taiwan and the Fight for Democracy: A Force for Good in the Changing International Order," *Foreign Affairs* 111, no. 6 (November/December 2021), https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/taiwan/2021-10-05/taiwan-and-fight-democracy.
- 74. Kathrin Hille and Demetri Sevastopulo, "Warns Europe a Conflict Over Taiwan Could Cause Global Economic Shock," *Financial Times*, November 10, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/c0b815f3-fd3e-4807-8de7-6b5f72ea8ae5.
- 75. Deniz Barki and Lucy Deleze-Black, eds., Review of Maritime Transport, 2016 (Geneva: United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2016), https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/rmt2016_en.pdf.
- 76. China Power Project, "How Much Trade Transits the South China Sea?," Center for Strategic and International Studies, last modified January 25, 2021, https://chinapower.csis.org/much-trade-transits-south-china-sea.
- 77. Kevin Varley, "Taiwan Tensions Raise Risks in One of Busiest Shipping Lanes," Bloomberg, August 2, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-08-02/taiwan-tensions-raise-risks-in-one-of-busiest-shipping-lanes.

- U.S. Census Bureau, "Trade in Goods With China," accessed April 23, 2023, https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/c5700.html.
- CEIC, "Share of International Trade of Goods and Services in Nominal GDP in Taiwan
 in Selected Quarters From 4th Quarter 2018 to 4th Quarter 2022," Statista, February
 27, 2023, https://www.statista.com/statistics/1266254/taiwan-quarterly-tradeto-gdp-ratio.
- Zhao Ziwen, "China-Taiwan Trade, and Everything You Need to Know," South China Morning Post, August 7, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/ article/3187890/china-taiwan-trade-and-everything-you-need-know.
- 81. Bonny Lin et al., Competition in the Gray Zone: Countering China's Coercion Against U.S. Allies and Partners in the Indo-Pacific (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2022), 51, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA594-1.html.
- 82. Miller, Chip War, 177.
- 83. Saheli Roy Choudhury, "Tough Road Ahead for U.S. Firms Trying to Cut Reliance on Taiwan Chipmakers," CNBC, April 13, 2021, https://www.cnbc.com/2021/04/13/semiconductor-shortage-us-tech-companies-and-their-reliance-on-taiwan.html.
- 84. Miller, Chip War, xx.
- 85. Yuka Hayashi, "Chip Shortage Limits U.S.'s Ability to Supply Weapons to Ukraine, Commerce Secretary Says," Wall Street Journal, April 27, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/russia-ukraine-latest-news-2022-04-27/card/chip-shortage-limits-u-s-s-ability-to-supply-weapons-to-ukraine-commerce-secretary-says-pCWERV2HkSPzTdQG4CRI.
- Charlie Vest, Agatha Kratz, and Reva Goujon, "The Global Economic Disruptions From a Taiwan Conflict," Rhodium Group, December 14, 2022, https://rhg.com/ research/taiwan-economic-disruptions.
- 87. McKinsey and Company, "The CHIPS and Science Act: Here's What's in It," October 4, 2022, https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/public-and-social-sector/our-insights/the-chips-and-science-act-heres-whats-in-it.
- 88. Don Clark and Ana Swanson, "U.S. Pours Money Into Chips, but Even Soaring Spending Has Limits," *New York Times*, January 1, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/01/technology/us-chip-making-china-invest.html.
- TSMC, "TSMC Announces Updates for TSMC Arizona," press release, December 6, 2022, https://pr.tsmc.com/english/news/2977https://pr.tsmc.com/english/news/2977.
- John VerWey, "No Permits, No Fabs: The Importance of Regulatory Reform for Semiconductor Manufacturing," Center for Security and Emerging Technology, October 2021, https://cset.georgetown.edu/publication/no-permits-no-fabs; Clark and Swanson, "U.S. Pours Money Into Chips."
- 91. Tim Culpan, "Sorry, USA, \$40 Billion Won't Buy Chip Independence," Bloomberg, December 7, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2022-12-07/-40-billion-us-semiconductor-plant-won-t-buy-independence.
- Zongyuan Zoe Liu, "China Is Hardening Itself for Economic War," Foreign Policy, June 16, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/06/16/china-economic-war-decouplingunited-states-containment.

————————————————Endnotes ———	
------------------------------	--

- 93. Jude Blanchette and Andrew Polk, "Dual Circulation and China's New Hedged Integration Strategy," Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 24, 2020, https://www.csis.org/analysis/dual-circulation-and-chinas-new-hedged-integration-strategy.
- 94. Tai Ming Cheung, Barry Naughton, and Eric Hagt, China's Roadmap to Becoming a Science, Technology, and Innovation Great Power in the 2020s and Beyond: Assessing Its Medium- and Long-Term Strategies and Plans (La Jolla, CA: UC Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation, July 2022), 9, https://ucigcc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/Ocea-revised-19-July-2022-1.pdf.
- State Council, "Full Text: Resolution of the CPC Central Committee on the Major Achievements and Historical Experience of the Party Over the Past Century," news release, People's Republic of China, November 16, 2021, https://english.www.gov.cn/ policies/latestreleases/202111/16/content_WS6193a935c6d0df57f98e50b0.html.
- National People's Congress of the People's Republic of China, "Export Control Law of the People's Republic of China," October 17, 2020, http://www.npc.gov.cn/englishnpc/ c23934/202112/63aff482fece44a591b45810fa2c25c4.shtml.
- National People's Congress of the People's Republic of China, "Anti-Foreign Sanctions Law of the People's Republic of China," June 10, 2021, http://www.npc.gov.cn/npc/ c30834/202106/d4a714d5813c4ad2ac54a5f0f78a5270.shtml.
- The Future of U.S. Policy on Taiwan, Before the Senate Comm. on Foreign Relations, 117th Cong. (2021) (testimony of Ely Ratner, assistant secretary of defense for Indo-Pacific security affairs, U.S. Department of Defense), https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/120821_Ratner_Testimony1.pdf.
- Brendan Rittenhouse and Caitlin Talmadge, "The Consequences of Conquest: Why Indo-Pacific Power Hinges on Taiwan," Foreign Affairs 101, no. 4 (July/August 2022), https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2022-06-16/consequences-conquest-taiwan-indo-pacific.
- 100. Hille and Sevastopulo, "US Warns Europe."; Charlie Vest, Agatha Kratz, and Reva Goujon, "The Global Economic Disruptions from a Taiwan Conflict," Rhodium Group, December 14, 2022, https://rhg.com/research/taiwan-economic-disruptions.
- 101. Ian Vásquez, Fred McMahon, Ryan Murphy, and Guillermina Sutter Schneider, The Human Freedom Index 2022: A Global Measurement of Personal, Civil, and Economic Freedom (Washington, DC, and Vancouver: Cato Institute and Fraser Institute, 2022), https://www.fraserinstitute.org/sites/default/files/human-freedom-index-2022.pdf.
- 102. PLA Operational Concepts and Centers of Gravity in a Taiwan Conflict, Before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 117th Cong. (2021) (testimony of Lonnie Henley, professional lecturer, George Washington University), https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2021-02/Lonnie_Henley_Testimony.pdf.
- 103. China Power Project, "What Does China Really Spend on Its Military?," Center for Strategic and International Studies, last modified June 29, 2022, https://chinapower. csis.org/military-spending.
- 104. U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2021: Annual Report to Congress (Washington, DC: Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2021), 142, https://media.defense.gov/2021/Nov/03/

110	Endnotes ———	
-----	--------------	--

- 2002885874/-1/-1/0/2021-CMPR-FINAL.PDF. For more on this, see Nan Tian and Fei Su, *A New Estimate of China's Military Expenditure* (Solna, Sweden: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, 2021), https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2021-01/2101_sipri_report_a_new_estimate_of_chinas_military_expenditure.pdf.
- 105. Lisa Ferdinando, "DoD Officials: Chinese Actions Threaten U.S. Technological, Industrial Base," news release, U.S. Department of Defense, June 21, 2018, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/1557188/dod-officials-chinese-actions-threaten-us-technological-industrial-base; Jeffrey B. Jones, "Confronting China's Efforts to Steal Defense Information," Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, May 2020, https://www.belfercenter.org/publication/confronting-chinas-efforts-steal-defense-information.
- 106. U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2022 (Washington, DC: Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2022), https://media.defense.gov/2022/Nov/29/2003122279/-1/-1/1/2022-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF.
- 107. U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments, 2022, 49.
- 108. U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments, 2022.
- 109. For more on this, see Abraham Denmark and Caitlin Talmadge, "Why China Wants More and Better Nukes," Foreign Affairs, November 19, 2021, https://www. foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-11-19/why-china-wants-more-andbetter-nukes.
- 110. U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments, 2022.
- 111. Michael R. Gordon, "China Has More ICBM Launchers Than U.S., American Military Reports," Wall Street Journal, February 7, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/ china-has-more-icbm-launchers-than-u-s-american-military-reports-11675779463.
- 112. Senate Armed Forces Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, *Hearing to Receive Testimony on the Nuclear Weapons Council*, 117th Cong. 11 (2022), https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/22-37_05-04-2022.pdf.
- 113. Notwithstanding this reticence, some deviations from the policy have occurred over the years. For instance, President George W. Bush in 2001 was asked if the United States had an obligation to defend Taiwan against a PRC attack and responded, "Yes, we do." When asked if that would entail the full force of the American military, Bush replied, "Whatever it took to help Taiwan defend herself." His administration, however, quickly clarified that his comments did not represent any change in policy. "Bush Vows Taiwan Support," ABC News, April 25, 2001, https://abcnews.go.com/US/story?id=93471&page=1.
- 114. For a brief debate on the merits of strategic ambiguity, see Bonnie S. Glaser, Michael J. Mazarr, Michael J. Glennon, Richard Haass, and David Sacks, "Should American Support for Taiwan Be Ambiguous?," Foreign Affairs, September 24, 2020, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-09-24/dire-straits.
- 115. Richard Haass and David Sacks, "American Support for Taiwan Must Be Unambiguous," *Foreign Affairs*, September 2, 2020, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/american-support-taiwan-must-be-unambiguous.

Endnotes	111	1
----------	-----	---

- 116. Ivan Kanapathy, "Taiwan Doesn't Need a Formal U.S. Security Guarantee," Foreign Policy, April 26, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/04/26/taiwan-us-securityguarantee-defense-china-ukraine-war; Glaser et al., "Should American Support for Taiwan Be Ambiguous?"
- 117. Cancian et al., First Battle of the Next War.
- 118. U.S. Department of Defense, "Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III and Army General Mark A. Milley, Chairman, Joint Chiefs of Staff, Hold a Press Briefing Following Ukrainian Defense Contact Group Meeting," transcript, November 16, 2022, https://www.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/3220910/ secretary-of-defense-lloyd-j-austin-iii-and-army-general-mark-a-milley-chairman.
- 119. Joel Wuthnow et al., eds., Crossing the Strait: China's Military Prepares for War With Taiwan (Washington, DC: National Defense University Press, 2022), 23.
- 120. Kevin McCauley, China Maritime Report No. 22: Logistics Support for a Cross-Strait Invasion—The View From Beijing (Newport, RI: U.S. Naval War College China Maritime Studies Institute, 2022), https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1021&context=cmsi-maritime-reports.
- 121. PLA Operational Concepts and Centers of Gravity in a Taiwan Conflict (testimony of Lonnie Henley).
- 122. Michael Martina and David Brunnstrom, "CIA Chief Warns Against Underestimating Xi's Ambitions Toward Taiwan," Reuters, February 2, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/cia-chief-says-chinas-xi-little-sobered-by-ukraine-war-2023-02-02.
- 123. U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments, 2022.
- 124. Senate Committee on Armed Services, Hearing to Receive Testimony on United States Indo-Pacific Command in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for Fiscal Year 2022 and the Future Years Defense Program, 117th Cong. 48 (2021), https://www.armedservices.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/21-10_03-09-2021.pdf.
- 125. Mikio Sugeno and Tsuyoshi Nagasawa, "Xi's Potential 2027 Transition Poses Threat to Taiwan: Davidson," Nikkei Asia, September 18, 2021, https://asia.nikkei.com/Editor-s-Picks/Interview/Xi-s-potential-2027-transition-poses-threat-to-Taiwan-Davidson.
- 126. Lawrence Chung, "Beijing 'Fully Able' to Invade Taiwan by 2025, Island's Defence Minister Says," South China Morning Post, October 6, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/ news/china/military/article/3151340/beijing-capable-taiwan-invasion-2025-islandsdefence-minister.
- 127. Thomas Shugart, "Mind the Gap: How China's Civilian Shipping Could Enable a Taiwan Invasion," War on the Rocks, August 16, 2021, https://warontherocks. com/2021/08/mind-the-gap-how-chinas-civilian-shipping-could-enable-a-taiwan-invasion.
- 128. U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments, 2022; J. Michael Dahm, China Maritime Report No. 16: Chinese Ferry Tales—The PLA's Use of Civilian Shipping in Support of Over-the-Shore Logistics (Newport, RI: U.S. Naval War College China Maritime Studies Institute, 2021), https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1015&context=cmsi-maritime-reports.

- 129. Lonnie D. Henley, China Maritime Report No. 21: Civilian Shipping and Maritime Militia—The Logistics Backbone of a Taiwan Invasion (Newport, RI: U.S. Naval War College China Maritime Studies Institute, 2022), https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1020&context=cmsi-maritime-reports.
- 130. National People's Congress of the People's Republic of China, "Reserve Services Personnel Law of the People's Republic of China," December 30, 2022, http://www.npc.gov.cn/npc/c30834/202212/675bfdf572d1440d89e29080e7310b6f.shtml.
- 131. National People's Congress of the People's Republic of China, "中华人民共和国立法法 [People's Republic of China's Legislation Law]," March 4, 2023, http://www.npc.gov.cn/npc/kgfb/202303/eb5e0e60ff5f43f7a3bfa2a10bbee6ba.shtml.
- 132. U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments, 2022.
- 133. "Explainer: Prudent Chinese Defense Budget Growth Ensures Broad Public Security," Xinhua, March 5, 2022, https://english.news.cn/20220305/e044f80401f5401daa8a188d7eed7a55/c.html; Yimou Lee and Ben Blanchard, "Taiwan Aims for Big Rise in Defence Spending Amid Escalating China Tension," Reuters, August 25, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/taiwan-proposes-129-on-year-rise-defence-spending-2023-2022-08-25.
- 134. Helen Davidson, "Taiwan's Military Recruitment Pool Shrinking Due to Low Birthrate," *The Guardian*, October 4, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/04/taiwan-military-recruitment-low-birthrate-chinese-invasion-threat.
- 135. Ian Easton, Mark Stokes, Cortez A. Cooper III, and Arthur Chan, Transformation of Taiwan's Reserve Force (Washington, DC: RAND Corporation, 2017), https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR1757.html.
- 136. Joel Wuthnow et al., eds., Crossing the Strait, 6.
- 137. Lee Hsi-min and Eric Lee, "Taiwan's Overall Defense Concept, Explained," *The Diplomat*, November 3, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/11/taiwans-overall-defense-concept-explained; Drew Thompson, "Winning the Fight Taiwan Cannot Afford to Lose," *Strategic Forum* 310 (October 2021), https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Media/News/Article/2833298/winning-the-fight-taiwan-cannot-afford-to-lose.
- Kathrin Hille, "China Pressure Deepens Taiwan's Desire for Big US Weapons Systems," Financial Times, August 18, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/ 0d492ad7-9346-4c9e-b186-834c6fc75e85.
- 139. Jeanny Kao and Yimou Lee, "Taiwan to Boost Energy Inventories Amid China Threat," Reuters, October 23, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/ taiwan-boost-energy-inventories-amid-china-threat-2022-10-24.
- 140. Council of Agriculture, "Comprehensive Grain Self-sufficiency Rate," Republic of China (Taiwan) Executive Yuan, accessed April 23, 2023, https://statview.coa.gov.tw/aqsys_on/importantArgiGoal_lv3_1_5_1.html; "Taiwan Targets 40% Food Self-Sufficiency Rate by 2020," Focus Taiwan, May 11, 2011, https://focustaiwan.tw/business/201105110022.
- 141. Statistics Database Query, "Total Imports/Total Exports," Republic of China (Taiwan) Ministry of Finance, accessed April 23, 2023, https://portal.sw.nat.gov.tw/APGA/GA30E; Raymond Cheng, "Medicines Shortage Spreads Overseas as People Buy Panadol to Send to China," Radio Free Asia, December 19, 2022, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/shortage-12192022135536.html.

1

13

- 142. Statistics Database Query, "Total Imports/Total Exports."
- 143. Lee and Blanchard, "Taiwan Aims for Big Rise."
- 144. Kathrin Hille, "Taiwan Rallies Drone Makers to Prepare Military for China Threat," Financial Times, November 8, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/ec221278-127e-40d4-859e-9f2408bf3f7e; Matt Yu and Sean Lin, "Missile Production to More Than Double With Completion of New Facilities," Focus Taiwan, August 13, 2022, https://focustaiwan.tw/sci-tech/202208130014.
- 145. Office of the President of the Republic of China (Taiwan), "President Tsai Announces Military Force Realignment Plan," news release, December 27, 2022, https://english. president.gov.tw/NEWS/6417.
- 146. Joseph Yeh, "Ukraine Example Helps NGO Civil Defense Programs Grain Traction," Focus Taiwan, March 11, 2023, https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202303110007; Chen Yu-fu, "Robert Tsao Pledges Money to Make 1m Combat Drones," *Taipei Times*, September 24, 2022, https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archi ves/2022/09/24/2003785860.
- 147. Russell Hsiao, "The Ukraine War and Its Impact on Taiwanese Perceptions on Defense Issues," Global Taiwan Institute, May 4, 2022, https://globaltaiwan.org/2022/05/ the-ukraine-war-and-its-impact-on-taiwanese-perceptions-on-defense-issues.
- Eric Heginbotham et al., The U.S.-China Military Scorecard: Forces, Geography, and the Evolving Balance of Power, 1996–2017 (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2015),
 54.
- 149. Deterring PRC Aggression Toward Taiwan, Before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 117th Cong. (2021) (statement of Thomas Shugart, adjunct senior fellow, Center for a New American Security), https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/ files/2021-02/Thomas_Shugart_Testimony.pdf.
- 150. Eric Heginbotham et al., U.S.-China Military Scorecard.
- 151. Cancian et al., First Battle of the Next War.
- 152. U.S. Department of Defense, "2022 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America," October 2022, https://media.defense.gov/2022/Oct/27/2003103845/-1/-1/1/2022-NATIONAL-DEFENSE-STRATEGY-NPR-MDR.PDF.
- 153. Future of U.S. Policy on Taiwan (testimony of Ely Ratner).
- 154. For more on this undertaking, see U.S. Marine Corps, "Force Design 2030," accessed April 23, 2023 https://www.marines.mil/Force-Design-2030.
- 155. Hibbah Kaileh and Luke A. Nicastro, "The Pacific Deterrence Initiative: A Budgetary Overview," Congressional Research Service, January 9, 2023, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/natsec/IF12303.pdf.
- 156. Bryant Harris, "Pacific Forces Wish List Seeks \$3.5 Billion More Than Biden Budget," Defense News, March 24, 2023, https://www.defensenews.com/congress/ budget/2023/03/24/pacific-forces-wish-list-seeks-35-billion-more-than-biden-budget.
- 157. John Ismay and Thomas Gibbons-Neff, "Artillery Is Breaking in Ukraine. It's Becoming a Problem for the Pentagon," *New York Times*, November 25, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/25/us/ukraine-artillery-breakdown.html.

114		Endnote
		Limitot

- 158. Bryan Bender and Lara Seligman, "'We Haven't Got This Figured Out Just Yet': Pentagon, Industry Struggle to Arm Ukraine," *Politico*, December 4, 2022, https://www.politico.com/news/2022/12/04/pentagon-industry-struggle-to-arm-ukraine-00072125.
- 159. For more on Japan's potential role and contributions, see David Sacks, Enhancing U.S.-Japan Coordination for a Taiwan Conflict (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2022), https://www.cfr.org/report/enhancing-us-japan-coordination-taiwan-conflict.
- 160. White House, "U.S.-Japan Joint Leaders' Statement: 'U.S.-Japan Global Partnership for a New Era," April 16, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ statements-releases/2021/04/16/u-s-japan-joint-leaders-statement-u-s-japan-globalpartnership-for-a-new-era.
- 161. Ben Blanchard, "Former PM Abe Says Japan, U.S. Could Not Stand by if China Attacked Taiwan," Reuters, November 30, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/former-pm-abe-says-japan-us-could-not-stand-by-if-china-attacked-taiwan-2021-12-01.
- 162. Peter Landers, "Japan Prime Minister Contender Takes Harder Line on Missile-Strike Ability," *Wall Street Journal*, September 7, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/contender-for-japan-leader-sees-need-for-missile-strike-ability-11631015401.
- 163. Kylie MacLellan, "Ukraine Plight Could Be Replicated in East Asia, Japan's Kishida Warns," Reuters, May 6, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/peace-stability-taiwan-strait-is-critical-japanese-pm-2022-05-05.
- 164. Office of the President of Ukraine, "Joint Statement on Special Global Partnership Between Ukraine and Japan," March 21, 2023, https://www.president.gov.ua/en/news/spilna-zayava-pro-osoblive-globalne-partnerstvo-mizh-ukrayin-81717.
- Cabinet Secretariat of Japan, "National Security Strategy of Japan," December 2022, https://www.cas.go.jp/jp/siryou/221216anzenhoshou/nss-e.pdf.
- 166. U.S. Department of State, "Joint Statement of the Security Consultative Committee ('2+2')," January 11, 2023, https://www.state.gov/joint-statement-of-the-security-consultative-committee-22.
- 167. Lidia Kelly, "Inconceivable' Australia Would Not Join U.S. to Defend Taiwan— Australian Defence Minister," Reuters, November 12, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/inconceivable-australia-would-not-join-us-defend-taiwan-australian-defence-2021-11-12. Although Australia's Defense Minister noted in March 2023 that Canberra did not commit to supporting the United States during a conflict over Taiwan in exchange for access to submarines, that statement only addressed a narrow question on the parameters of the AUKUS arrangement rather than Australia's strategic interests and decisions. Sam McKeith, "Australia Did Not Vow to Help U.S. Defend Taiwan in Submarine Deal, Minister Says," Reuters, March 18, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/australia-did-not-promise-us-support-taiwan-submarines-deal-2023-03-19.
- 168. Natasha Kassam, "Lowy Institute Poll 2022," June 29, 2022, https://poll.lowyinstitute.org/charts/war-over-taiwan.
- 169. White House, "Readout of President Joe Biden's Meeting With Prime Minister Anthony Albanese of Australia," November 13, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/11/13/readout-of-president-joe-bidens-meeting-with-prime-minister-anthony-albanese-of-australia.

- U.S. Department of State, "Joint Statement on Australia-U.S. Ministerial Consultations (AUSMIN) 2022," December 6, 2022, https://www.state.gov/joint-statement-on-australia-u-s-ministerial-consultations-ausmin-2022.
- 171. Office of the Deputy Prime Minister of Australia, "Australia Welcomes United Sates Marines Back to Darwin," March 22, 2023, https://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/3338043/australia-welcomes-united-sates-marines-back-to-darwin.
- 172. Xave Gregorio, "Manalo: Philippines Won't Let US Store Weapons for Taiwan Ops at EDCA Sites," *Philippine Star*, April 19, 2023, https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2023/04/19/2260092/manalo-philippines-wont-let-us-store-weapons-taiwan-ops-edca-sites.
- 173. "Transcript: Philippine President Marcos Speaks With Nikkei Asia," Nikkei Asia, February 13, 2023, https://asia.nikkei.com/Editor-s-Picks/Interview/Transcript-Philippine-President-Marcos-speaks-with-Nikkei-Asia.
- 174. White House, "Joint Statement of the Leaders of the United States and the Philippines," May 1, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/ 05/01/joint-statement-of-the-leaders-of-the-united-states-and-the-philippines.
- 175. Michael Martina, Don Durfee, and David Brunnstrom, "Marcos Says Philippines Bases Could Be 'Useful' if Taiwan Attacked," Reuters, May 5, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/ world/asia-pacific/marcos-says-philippines-bases-could-be-useful-if-taiwan-attacked-2023-05-05/.
- 176. Blanchard, "U.S. Should Recognize Taiwan."
- 177. Anti-Secession Law (adopted at the third session of the tenth National People's Congress on March 14, 2005), https://www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/2004_2009/documents/fd/d-cn2005042601/d-cn2005042601en.pdf.
- 178. Taiwan Relations Act, H.R. 2479, 96th Cong. (1979).
- 179. Dina Smeltz and Craig Kafura, "Americans Favor Aiding Taiwan With Arms but Not Troops," Chicago Council on Global Affairs, August 2022, https://globalaffairs.org/sites/default/files/2022-08/2022%20CCS%20Taiwan%20Brief.pdf.
- 180. Louise Watt, "Taiwan Says It Tried to Warn the World About Coronavirus. Here's What It Really Knew and When," *Time*, May 19, 2020, https://time.com/5826025/taiwan-who-trump-coronavirus-covid19.
- 181. Open Doors, "All Places of Origin," accessed April 23, 2023, https://opendoorsdata.org/data/international-students/all-places-of-origin; Open Doors, "All Destinations," accessed April 23, 2023, https://opendoorsdata.org/data/us-study-abroad/all-destinations.
- 182. American Institute in Taiwan, "Fact Sheet on U.S.-Taiwan Education Initiative," December 3, 2020, https://www.ait.org.tw/fact-sheet-on-u-s-taiwan-education-initiative.
- 183. Taiwan Bureau of Trade, "Trade Statistics," Ministry of Economic Affairs, Republic of China (Taiwan), accessed April 23, 2023, https://cuswebo.trade.gov.tw/FSCE000F/ FSCE000F.

- 184. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "United States and Taiwan Announce the Launch of the U.S.-Taiwan Initiative on 21st-Century Trade," June 1, 2022, https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2022/june/united-states-and-taiwan-announce-launch-us-taiwan-initiative-21st-century-trade.
- 185. In 2019, for instance, 161 members of the U.S. House of Representatives signed a letter calling for the United States to pursue a trade deal with Taiwan. Letter to U.S. Trade Representative Robert E. Lighthizer, December 19, 2019, https://mariodiazbalart. house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/mariodiazbalart.house.gov/files/wysiwyg_uploaded/12.19.19%20CTC%20Letter%20re.%20Taiwan%20FTA_.pdf. The following year, a bipartisan group of fifty senators signed a similar letter. U.S. Senate Foreign Relations Committee, "Risch, Inhofe, Menendez, Colleagues Urge Lighthizer to Begin Talks for a Trade Agreement With Taiwan," press release, October 1, 2020, https://www.foreign.senate.gov/press/rep/release/risch-inhofe-menendez-colleagues-urge-lighthizer-to-begin-talks-for-a-trade-agreement-with-taiwan.
- Office of United States Trade Representative, 2021 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers, 2021, https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/reports/2021/ 2021NTE.pdf.
- 187. International Trade Administration, "Taiwan—Country Commercial Guide," U.S. Department of Commerce, September 15, 2022, https://www.trade.gov/country-commercial-guides/taiwan-market-overview.
- 188. Lara Seligman, "China Dominates the Rare Earths Market. This U.S. Mine Is Trying to Change That.," *Politico Magazine*, December 14, 2022, https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2022/12/14/rare-earth-mines-00071102.
- 189. Rodrigo Castillo and Caitlin Purdy, China's Role in Supplying Critical Minerals for the Global Energy Transition: What Could the Future Hold? (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, July 2022), https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/ LTRC_ChinaSupplyChain.pdf.
- 190. Anna Nishino et al., "The Great Medicines Migration: How China Took Control of Key Global Pharmaceutical Supplies," Nikkei Asia, April 5, 2022, https://asia.nikkei.com/ static/vdata/infographics/chinavaccine-3/.
- 191. In 2016, for instance, after President Tsai did not endorse the 1992 Consensus, Taiwanese tourism plummeted by 22 percent. In 2019, Taiwanese beverage chains were forced to adopt Chinese claims over Taiwan and Hong Kong, and in 2021 China banned the import of Taiwanese pineapples. In 2022, China blocked the export of natural sand to Taiwan following Speaker Pelosi's visit and banned a list of Taiwanese products.
- World Integrated Trade Solution, "China Trade Summary 2020," accessed February 17, 2023, https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/CHN/Year/2020/ SummaryText.
- 193. Tim McDonald, "China and Taiwan Face Off in Pineapple War," BBC, March 19, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/business-56353963.
- 194. "Export of Fresh Pineapple From Taiwan," Tridge, accessed April 23, 2023, https://www.tridge.com/intelligences/pineapple/TW/export.
- 195. Taiwan Relations Act, H.R. 2479, 96th Cong. (1979).

_____ Endnotes _____ 117

- 196. U.S. Defense Security Cooperation Agency, "Historical Sales Book: Fiscal Year 1950–2022," accessed April 23, 2023, https://www.dsca.mil/sites/default/files/2023-01/FY%202022%20Historical%20Sales%20Book.pdf.
- 197. This discussion draws on Sacks, Enhancing U.S.-Japan Coordination.
- 198. Seth G. Jones, Empty Bins in a Wartime Environment: The Challenge to the U.S. Defense Industrial Base (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2023).
- James M. Inhofe National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2023, Pub. L. No. 117–263 (2022), https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/7776/text.
- 200. Cancian et al., First Battle of the Next War.
- 201. Megan Eckstein, "Submarine Maintenance Backlogs and Delays Take Toll on Fleet's Development Work at Sea," *Defense News*, February 16, 2022, https://www. defensenews.com/naval/2022/02/16/submarine-maintenance-backlogs-and-delays-take-toll-on-fleets-development-work-at-sea.
- 202. U.S. Navy Office of Information, "Seismic Mitigation Work on Two Pacific Northwest Dry Docks Begins," February 15, 2023, https://www.navy.mil/Press-Office/News-Stories/Article/3280857/navy-to-temporarily-suspend-some-dry-dock-operationsin-the-pacific-northwest.
- 203. Gordon Lubold, Doug Cameron, and Nancy A. Youssef, "U.S. Effort to Arm Taiwan Faces New Challenge With Ukraine Conflict," Wall Street Journal, November 27, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-effort-to-arm-taiwan-faces-new-challengewith-ukraine-conflict-11669559116.
- 204. Eric Lipton, "From Rockets to Ball Bearings, Pentagon Struggles to Feed War Machine," New York Times, March 24, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/03/24/us/politics/military-weapons-ukraine-war.html.
- 205. Alastair Iain Johnston, Tsai Chia-hung, and George Yin, "When Might US Political Support Be Unwelcome in Taiwan?," Brookings Institution, April 5, 2023, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2023/04/05/when-might-us-political-support-be-unwelcome-in-taiwan/.

118 — Endnotes